Village of Liberty 

Regular Planning Board Meeting 

April 11, 2013 

Present: 





Absent: 

Steve Green, Chairman 



John Webber 

Carlton Fritz 

Harry Rampe 

Also Present: 

Gary Silver, Village Attorney 

Pam Winters, Code Enforcement Officer 

Joan Stoddard, Trustee 

Corinne McGuire, Trustee 

Brad Curry 

Chris DiBartolo 

Isaac Goldman 

Chairman Green calls the meeting to order and leads everyone in the pledge of allegiance. He welcomes Gary as our new Planning Board Attorney. 

ON A MOTION BY HARRY RAMPE, SECONDED BY CARLTON FRITZ AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE MINUTES OF THE MARCH 28, 2013 MEETING ARE ACCEPTED AS SUBMITTED. 

# 05-13 LIBERTY HOLDINGS USA LLC

SPECIAL USE PERMIT

David Steinberg is not present at tonight’s meeting so this matter is tabled until he can appear before the board to answer any questions they may have. 

# 07-13 BRAD CURRY

SPECIAL USE PERMIT TO ESTABLISH AN AUTO REPAIR GARAGE

 AT 154 MILL STREET

Chairman Green:  So, Brad, tell us what you want to do. 

Brad:  I want to open an auto repair shop. 

Chairman Green:  Where is this? 

Pam:  It’s in a separate building adjacent to South End Auto where Sureway Taxi just went through the same application request. Peter’s Glass used to be located there.

Attorney Silver:  Pam, is this just repair or is it auto bodywork or sales? 

Brad: Neither. It’s just auto repair.

Chairman Green:  Does anyone have any questions? How many cars do you plan on having in the yard? 

Brad:  I’d like to be able to have 12-15 and I’d put them behind the building. 

Chairman Green:  Is he able to fit that many cars there? 

Pam:  I inspected the building and the property with Brad earlier this week and, yes, there’s more than enough room for that number of cars there. He has some cleaning up to do and needs correct a drainage issue but there’s more room there than what you’d think. 

He’s planning on cleaning up the area between these two buildings so that you can completely drive around the building, in one way and out the other. Customer’s cars will be parked in front of the building and that area is quite limited, maybe for 2 or 3 cars only. 

The building itself needs some cosmetic work and fire safety features installed but no changes need to be made structurally. There is a floor drain in the building, which, in keeping with local policy, I’ve asked him to concrete up so as to avoid any appearance of illegal dumping of waste oil. His waste oil will be kept in a 55-gallon drum and picked up on a monthly basis. This winter, he’ll use it to supplement his heat.

Brad has been in business for himself for more than 14 years and is quite familiar with the local regulations. At this time he has no plans for providing tow service but may in the future. If he chooses to do so, he understands that he’ll need to fence in the back yard creating an impound/holding area. 

ON A MOTION BY CARLTON FRITZ, SECONDED BY HARRY RAMPE AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE BOARD DECLARES ITSELF LEAD AGENCY IN THIS MATTER. 

Chairman Green:  Then if nobody has any further questions, we’ll go ahead and schedule a public hearing for next month on May 9th at 7:00 p.m.

Pam:  Brad, I’ll do the mailings and send you the bill. Since I know that time is of the essence, you can go ahead and start cleaning up the property to save you some time.

       DIBARTOLO, LLC

16 ST. PAUL’S PLACE

SPECIAL USE PERMIT TO ALTER THE BUILDING 

FROM A 3-FAMILY UNIT TO A 5-FAMILY UNIT

Chris DiBartolo is here for this application. He’s requesting permission to alter an existing 3-family house into a 5-family house. He’s submitted the required documentation including a floor plan of the existing apartment layouts as well as how he’d like to divide them. He’s also submitted a site plan showing that the property can accommodate the additional parking requirements (10 cars). He also has copies of the property record cards from the assessor’s office that also shows the overall dimension of the building. 

Chairman Green:  Are you paving the parking area? 

Chris:  Not at this time. For now, I’d rather just use crusher run until I can afford to do more. 

Chairman Green:  Then you’ll be increasing the amount of impervious surface, which will exceed the maximum lot coverage allowed. 

Pam:  The driveway and parking areas are not included in those calculations. 

Chairman Green:  Yes, there are. It’s the total amount. 

Attorney Silver:  According to what I see in your zoning, it references only “building coverage” with no apparent language about impervious surface so he appears to be OK. 

What is the zoning on this parcel? 

Pam:  R2-High density residential. Total building coverage cannot exceed 35%.

Attorney Silver:  The dimensions of a parking space are also identified here in case you need them. 

Chairman Green:  How many square feet do you have per unit? 

Chris:  On the first floor it’s over 700 square feet. On the second floor it’s around 650 square feet. 

Chairman Green:  And the minimum amount of square footage needed for each unit is what? 

Pam:  800 square feet minimum. 

Chairman Green:  So you’re below the minimum amount of square footage needed to be approved. We wouldn’t be able to approve this without you first going to the ZBA for a variance. So we have to deny you. 

Attorney Silver:  You don’t necessarily have to deny him. You can just table this matter for now until he receives the variance or is denied by the ZBA. 

Pam:  I’ll get together with you this week to give you the application and explain to you what you’ll need to provide to the ZBA. 

Chris:  OK. Thank you. 

YESHIVA AHAVAS ISRAEL LLC 

66 OLD MONTICELLO ROAD

SPECIAL USE PERMIT TO CONSTRUCT A GAZEBO
Isaac Goldman is here for this application. He’d like to construct a 30’ X 60” gazebo at the rear of his property for this summer. Last year, the board directed Isaac to return with an overall five-year plan showing just how the camp proposes on expanding, instead of coming in year after year with a different project. 

Pam:  I’d like to preface this application by saying that I didn’t forget that the board is requesting a multi-year plan for the camp, but since a gazebo is not habitable space, like a dorm or bunkhouse or a synagogue, and does nothing to present a need for additional parking, I thought Isaac might be “safe” in requesting the placement of the gazebo. I didn’t just want to take it upon myself to say yes, he can build this, without everyone being aware of it and being on the same page with the idea. 

Isaac:  I’d like to build a gazebo this summer. It’s going at the back of the camp where there used to be a trailer years ago. It was removed a long time ago. 

Chairman Green:  So this is an accessory structure. What’s the requirement for the side yards? 

Pam:  Ten feet. 

Chairman Green:  Pam, you’re OK with this? There’s no sewer or water going to it? 

Pam:  I’m OK with it and, no, nothing but electric to it. 

Isaac:  Actually, I might have a couple of toilets in it. 

Pam:  Absolutely not. I will not allow that. Who ever heard of a gazebo with bathrooms?

It’s not even on the plans. That’s your problem. You ask for one thing but then do another. No toilets and no sinks to this building. 

Attorney Silver:  What is the zoning here? 

Pam: R2 – Residential 

Chairman Green:  Are you going to screen this in? 

Isaac:  Probably. 

Chairman Green:  The problem, Gary, is that our current zoning no longer allows camps so that makes anything they do a non-conforming use subject to review by this board. 

Attorney Silver: A normal accessory use would not trigger a planning board review. In this case, a gazebo is considered an accessory use and is allowed under your code. There is a case law that references this exact situation (Gary goes on to give examples to better help the board members understand and clarify the law). 

Chairman Green:  So the gazebo is to be used for the benefit of the children in the camp who, for example, need to get out of the sun or rain. OK. What if they’re in there and they’re studying religious material? They can’t use it as a shul. Who’s going to monitor the use of the building? 

Pam:  Not me. I don’t have time for that. If the children want to study or read or play in there or eat a snack in there, I wouldn’t think to question its use. In my opinion, I would consider the gazebo and accessory use in conjunction with the primary use because if the camp didn’t exist, there would be no need for a gazebo. 

Attorney Silver again refers back to the zoning book definition of an accessory use.

Pam:  The size of the gazebo warrants the building permit but not necessarily planning board review. I just wanted the members to be aware that Isaac would be building and I didn’t want them to question the construction after they expressly told him to return with a five-year plan for review. I don’t want to get yelled at for allowing him to build this – it’s purely a “cover your butt” issue for me.

Isaac:  And I am working on this plan for you. I’m in touch with our attorney and engineer but we’re not ready yet. 

OTHER BUSINESS: 

Pam:  NYSEG has approached me with the idea of placing temporary, office modules on site. They’re apparently running out of room and need to find a way to expand. Their proposal is to place units 12’ X 56’ in size. They haven’t told me how many they’ll need or where they propose on placing them. I told them that I’d get a second opinion about needing planning board approval first and then find out more information from them. 

There’s a brief discussion regarding this and the consensus of opinion is that this action would require a special use permit and review. Pam will advise NYSEG accordingly.

Attorney Silver:  Going back to that application by Brad for the repair shop, I see this section of the code (87-19.3) that limits the number of cars that can be stored outside can be no more than eight (8). Perhaps you should call him and tell him that while we were looking for something else, we found this rule and see if he still wants to proceed. I know he said he wanted 12-15. If he wants more than that, he’d need to get a variance. 

Pam:  OK. I’ll do that. 

Chairman Green:  What about the trailer? 

Pam:  What trailer? 

Chairman Green:  The storage trailer that Joel parked on his lot on North Main Street. 

Pam:  I sent him an application. I haven’t received it back yet. I’ll make a phone call. 

Chairman Green:  And the trailers at the mall behind the bowling alley? 

Pam:  All are gone except for two. One still has some items in it. The other is empty and I was told that it would be removed this week sometime. The trees are still an unresolved issue. She cleans the parking lot but never completely. The garbage behind the building is something I just ticketed her. I’ve ticketed her twice already but they just pay the fine and continue on. 

Chairman Green:  Have you given her a timeframe with which to comply with everything? 

Pam:  No, because she is trying to resolve everything. The problem is that there’s no one person in charge. I’m dealing with four different chiefs and there’s not enough Indians to do the work. I did tell her about tonight’s meeting and told her I’d be scrutinized for her failure to fulfill her promises so the best thing for her to do is to come back before this board and explain why it seems that all of their promises and commitments have gone out the window. Theoretically, they should be back in court again with a substantial fine but I’m trying to temper that action against trying to be business-friendly but we’re really being taken advantage of big time. 

Attorney Silver: You can always take them to court, have the judge render a substantial fine, and then dangle it like a carrot in front of them saying,” We have no problem in imposing a $1,000 fine but we’d rather you comply once and for all. We’ll suspend the fine if you plant the trees, clean up the garbage, etc. 

Chairman Green:  Have there been any other inquiries about the cheese plant or any other businesses interested in relocating to the Village?

Pam: No. I’ve sent e-mails to the man who first called me and haven’t heard back yet. I understand there may be some other interest in the former Lewis Parts building but that’s very preliminary. 

There’s some discussion about re-zoning the area we discussed at the last meeting but this matter is tabled for now. 

ON A MOTION BY HARRY RAMPE, SECONDED BY CARLTON FRITZ AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE MEETING IS ADJOURNED AT 7:51 P.M. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Pam Winters, Clerk
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